
HOUSE BILL REPORT

HB 2601
As Passed House

February 14, 1994

Title: An act relating to the implementation of the cellular
communications tax study recommendations regarding 911
emergency communication system funding.

Brief Description: Implementing the cellular communications
tax study recommendations regarding 911 emergency
communication system funding.

Sponsors: Representatives Finkbeiner, Brumsickle, Bray, Wang
and Scott.

Brief History:
Reported by House Committee on:

Revenue, February 8, 1994, DP;
Passed House, February 14, 1994, 79-17.

HOUSE COMMITTEE ON REVENUE

Majority Report: Do pass. Signed by 14 members:
Representatives G. Fisher, Chair; Holm, Vice Chair; Foreman,
Ranking Minority Member; Fuhrman, Assistant Ranking Minority
Member; Anderson; Brown; Caver; Cothern; Leonard; Romero;
Rust; Talcott; Thibaudeau and Wang.

Minority Report: Do not pass. Signed by 1 member:
Representative Van Luven.

Staff: Bob Longman (786-7139).

Background: Cellular telephones are mobile or portable
devices that are part of what the Federal Communications
Commission calls "Domestic Public Cellular Radio
Telecommunications Service." Cellular telephone systems
divide service areas into relatively small "cells," using
multiple transmitter/receiver locations ("cell sites").
These cell sites are connected with each other and the
ordinary telephone network in a way that allows a cellular
telephone user to move from one cell to another while
maintaining a telephone connection.

Cellular telephone systems are subject to property tax in
the same manner as any other property. Cellular telephone
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devices and equipment are subject to sales and use taxation
in the same manner as other tangible personal property.

Cellular telephone services (represented by monthly and per-
call charges) are included in the definition of "telephone
services" that are subject to sales and use taxes. Because
telephone services are taxable as retail sales, cellular
companies pay state B&O taxes on gross receipts at the
retailing rate (0.471 percent). There is no state utility
tax on telephone services. However, cities impose utility
taxes on utility services, including "network telephone
services," which includes cellular telephone service. City
utility rates may not exceed 6.0 percent for telephone,
electrical energy, natural gas, and steam energy services
after 1992 unless the voters approve a higher rate. The
rate on water, sewer, garbage, and cable television services
is not limited.

Counties may impose a tax of 50 cents on each telephone line
to fund emergency telephone (911) systems. The state also
imposes a tax of 20 cents on each telephone line. After
December 31, 1998, the state rate will be 10 cents per line.
Cellular telephones are not subject to these taxes because
they do not use switched telephone lines.

In 1992, the Legislature directed the Department of Revenue
to study and define cellular communications, and recommend
to the Legislature how cellular communications should be
taxed. The department submitted an interim report in
December 1992, and a final report in December 1993. The
report included several recommendations regarding property
taxes, city utility taxes, and 911 taxes.

Summary of Bill: The legislative authority of a county may
also impose an excise tax on the use of telephone numbers
assigned to cellular telephones. The tax may not exceed 25
cents per month. Like the 911 tax on switched telephone
lines, the revenue from the new tax may be used only for
emergency services communications systems.

The Department of Revenue shall conduct a study of the 911
excise tax. The study shall address but not be limited to
questions of who pays the tax, projected revenues, projected
expenditures, funding of 911 systems in other states,
appropriate base and tax rate, and fiscal impacts of
changing the tax structure.

To perform this study, the Department of Revenue shall form
an advisory study committee with balanced representation
from county government, wireline and wireless
telecommunications companies, large and small businesses
that use wireline and wireless telecommunications services,
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the Department of Community, Trade, and Economic
Development, and county 911 coordinators. The committee
shall also include two members from the House of
Representatives, and two members from the Senate.

The Department of Revenue shall present a final report of
the findings of the study to the committees of the
legislature that deal with revenue matters by July 1, 1995.
Revenue from the state 911 tax may be appropriated to pay
the costs of the study.

Cellular telephone companies must provide a system of
automatic number identification so that 911 operators may
identify the number of a caller.

Fiscal Note: Available.

Effective Date: The bill contains an emergency clause and
takes effect immediately, except the automatic number
requirement takes effect January 1, 1995.

Testimony For: Currently, 911 services are being used by
users of cellular phones. In 1989, there were 24,000 calls
to 911 by cellular phone users. In 1993, there were 300,000
calls to 911 by cellular phone users. The local tax option
in the bill will offset the burden of 911 calls. A study
is needed to establish long term stable funding for all 911
services. Existing and future technology needs to be
included.

Testimony Against: None.

Witnesses: Sue Graham, Department of Revenue; Jim
Quackenbush, Thurston County 911; Noel Mhyre, Pierce County
911; Cliff Webster, US West, NewVector Group, Inc.; Bob
Oening, Department of Community Development; and Ross Baker,
McCaw Cellular.
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